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Abstract: This research suggests a preference model of cultural activity for the overseas Chinese student, from the 
association of Southeast Asian countries. Past researches emphasized more on the variables between participation motivation 
and lifestyle that affects their cultural activity preference, while aesthetic literacy factor was overlooked. The main purpose 
of this research is to explore whether the latter has its effect too. 468 overseas Chinese students in Taiwan were surveyed, 
and with structural equation modelling as the statistical analysis method, it is evaluated that lifestyle and aesthetic literacy 
affect the cultural activity preference significantly, however not participation motivation.  
 
Index Terms: Overseas Chinese student, Preference, Aesthetic literacy, Participation motivation, Lifestyle. 
 
I. INTRODUCTION 
  
Various countries had cultural activity as their 
promoting policy, for example: movie industry in the 
United States in 1930 and the Cool Japan Fund in 
2013 (Green, 2015), the K-Style Hub established by 
the South Korea government in 2012 (Russell, 2012), 
The Belt and Road Cultural Development Action 
Plan in China from 2016 to 2020 (Ministry of Culture 
of the People’s Republic China, 2016). The “cultural” 
element plays an important role for international 
culture exchange (Nye, 2004). Warnier (2010) 
pointed that having cultural activity is the vital way to 
propagate the national and local culture. Cultural 
activity elevates foreigner’s favourable impression 
for the country, as there is possibility that the 
profound influence on the foreign student who 
participate, helps to promote the national culture. 
Hence, cultural activity preference of foreign student, 
and the affecting factors, is a worth exploring 
discussion. Besides having a thorough inquiry on the 
factors mentioned, feasible ways to promote the 
national culture can be well-explored.  
Overseas Chinese students are comparatively having 
more similarities than foreign students from Europe 
and the United States, in terms of the linguistic 
proficiency and the ability for the cultural adaptation. 
Hence, the reasons for them to take part in local 
activity are relatively simple, having not much 
affected by the language difference, which might 
reduce their interest. Researchers pointed that 
overseas Chinese student has higher recognition for 
their learning environment, with cultural and 
ethnicity similarities (Li, 2008), which ease them to 
adapt well (Lin, 2013). However, due to the cultural 
similarities, the overseas Chinese student’s native 
culture might be overlooked and hence incurred 
pressure and negative emotion (Lin, 2013). 
Nevertheless, with focus on the  
 overseas Chinese student group helps to reduce the 
ethnic diversity in the research (i.e., foreign students 

originated worldwide are experiencing their intrinsic 
difference).  
Every year, Taiwan universities are experiencing 
foreign students from worldwide with overseas 
Chinese students from the Southeast Asia countries 
being more than half in number (Bureau of Foreign 
Trade, 2016). Despite the fact that they originate from 
different countries, compared to those from the 
United States and Europe countries, they share the 
regional and cultural similarities, with factors from 
the education, long-term intermarriage, politic and 
trade, making Taiwan the common choice for their 
overseas study (Tourism Bureau, 2016). Hence, this 
research is restricting the subject of study to Overseas 
Chinese students from the Southeast Asia countries, 
instead of foreign students from other regions.  
Researchers generally defined the cultural activity 
preference as the subjective choice of the individual 
synthetic evaluation, and pointing out that 
preferences might be affected by their lifestyle and 
participation motivation (Huang & Li, 2006; Axsen, 
Bailey, & Castro, 2015; Chang, Lin, & Hu, 2015; 
Barza, Memari, 2014; Liang, 2012; Nicolau & Mas, 
2006). However, research has rarely explored the 
literacy of specific field (i.e. aesthetic literacy) that 
affect the individual preference, while the aesthetic 
literacy is founded as the key factor for the 
consuming behaviour (Homa, Huang, Wang, & Chen, 
2012; Chen, Chang, & Chung, 2016; Liang, 2012; 
Styvén, 2010; Yeh, 2013). As participation in the 
cultural activity brings about consuming behaviour, 
this research believes that, besides having the lifestyle 
and participation motivation as the affecting factors 
for the preference of cultural activity, the aesthetic 
literacy might also be one of the key elements. 
Hence, this paper aims to explore the influencing 
factors for the cultural activity preference of the 
overseas Chinese students from Southeast Asia 
countries in Taiwan, that is, lifestyle, participation 
motivation and aesthetic literacy, and to suggest a 
preference model of cultural activity of overseas 
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Chinese students, having a thorough inquiry on 
feasible ways to promote the local culture through 
cultural activity.  
 
II. LITERATURE REVIEW  
 
2.1 Cultural activity  
Cultural activity refers to the art and cultural activity 
open to public participation, which achieved to 
function as relaxation, stress release, lifestyle 
enrichment, knowledge exploration and social 
participation (Lai, 2011; Chiang, 2014). It is 
classified in various ways, i.e., activity content 
(Ministry of Culture, 2016; Li & Liu, 2003; Ku, 
2006; Chiang, 2014; Lai, 2011), with accordance to 
industry (Zhang, 2015), sensing medium (e.g. visual 
and auditory art) (Chiang, 2000). As the former two 
are far too complicated, this research will adopt the 
latter, that is the sensing medium classification 
method, classifying the visual art, auditory art and 
comprehensive audio-visual art into three dimensions.  
 
2.2 Preference  
Preference can be evaluated with “subjective 
preference” and “objective participation”. “Subjective 
preference” refers to an attitude that can be measured 
through surveys (Hsieh, 2008), while “objective 
participation” refers to the observation of the actual 
participation frequency (Crawford, Jackson, & 
Godbey, 1991). The former’s actual participating 
situation cannot be comprehended easily, while the 
latter has restriction with expenditure, time and 
travelling factors. Survey on their frequency of the 
cultural activity participation might not reveal their 
actual preference. Hence, with considerations on the 
living situation in Taiwan, the overseas Chinese 
students who rely on the financial support from their 
families, and with the lack of personal transportation 
ability, this research will use the attitude scale from 
the “subjective preference” as the judging criteria on 
the cultural activity preference.  
 
2.3 Lifestyle  
Giddens (1991) defined that lifestyles are related to 
an individual’s self-concept, and it is a behaviour for 
one to enter and engage with a new social group. 
Self-concepts mainly formed in childhood stages in 
native environment (Leyser & Cole, 2004), that is, 
the overseas Chinese students’ self-conceptual 
lifestyle. The behaviour of a migrant changes with the 
environment, despite that they will still participate in 
activities that are related to their native culture 
(Stodolsk, 2000), that is, the overseas Chinese 
students’ externally-affected lifestyle to engage with 
the new environment. Turner (1969) had also pointed 
out that an individual might be open to try or engage 
in activities and lifestyles of the new environment, 
and in this state of transition or liminality they are 
buying different types of products. From the above, 
the overseas Chinese students’ cultural activity 

preference is not only influenced by the self-concept 
nurtured by the native environment, but also be 
affected by the new environment. Hence, this 
research is using both self-conceptual and externally-
affected lifestyles as the research dimensions.  
 
2.4 Motivation  
Motivation is the drive to satisfy one’s specific need, 
while this need might have originated from the 
physical, mental or social phase, and motivation does 
changes with time (Jung, 1999). Researches pointed 
that participation motivation affects preference 
positively (Chang et al., 2015; Barza & Memari, 
2014; Liang, 2012; Nicolau & Mas, 2006). With 
reference to the assessment method for motivation, 
Bread and Ragheb (1983) used the individual and his 
engagement with the external environment as a 
theory foundation, and classified motivation into four 
dimensions: intellectual, competence, social and 
escape. Li and Liu (2003) selected the above scale 
and applied to researches that relate to cultural 
activity. Hence, the participation motivation theories 
of the Bread and Ragheb (1983), and Li and Liu 
(2003) will be used in this research scale.  
 
2.5 Aesthetic literacy  
Researchers had discovered that literacy of specific 
field had positive effect on the individual consuming 
behaviour, e.g.: aesthetic literacy affects the 
consuming behaviour for related products (Homa et 
al., 2012; Chen et al., 2016; Liang, 2012; Styvén, 
2010; Yeh, 2013). Aesthetic literacy can be the 
foundation of consuming judgement, and it serves as 
the fundamental ability to experience and engage in 
cultural activity. However, it is rare to have 
researchers to explore the connection between 
aesthetic literacy and cultural activity preference. 
Researchers pointed out that the aesthetic literacy is a 
comprehensive performance of skill and ability, that 
is nurtured internally including knowledge, ability, 
attitude and habit (Chen, Lin, Chiu, & Pan, 2004; 
Han, 2004). With reference to the assessment 
methods, great researchers classified aesthetic literacy 
into art knowledge, ability for art application and 
evaluation, attitude for art, art involvement practice 
(Chen et al., 2004; Han, 2004). This research will 
also be dividing the aesthetic literacy into five 
dimensions, with reference to the method mentioned 
above. 
 
III. METHODOLOGY  
 
3.1 Research framework and hypotheses  
With accordance to the aim of research, the structure 
is suggested as shown in Fig.1 (Figure 1). Fig.1 
depicts our research model, with lifestyle, 
participation motivation and aesthetic literacy as the 
influencing factors for cultural activity preference. 
The research hypotheses were established as follows: 



International Journal of Management and Applied Science, ISSN: 2394-7926                                                 Volume-4, Issue-9, Sep.-2018 
http://iraj.in 

Research on The Influence Factors for Cultural Activity Preference of Overseas Chinese Student 
 

76 

 
Figure 1: Research Structure 

 
H1. Higher (lower) levels of lifestyle of an overseas 
Chinese student leads to higher (lower) levels of his 
cultural activity preference.  
H2. Higher (lower) levels of participation motivation 
of an overseas Chinese student leads to higher (lower) 
levels of his cultural activity preference.  
H3. Higher (lower) levels of aesthetic literacy of an 
overseas Chinese student leads to higher (lower) 
levels of his cultural activity preference.  
3.2 Research Subject  
The study subject of this research is the overseas 
Chinese students from the Southeast Asian countries, 
studying in Taiwan. They acquire the studying 
abilities to hear, say, read and write in Chinese 
language, and grew up in a native environment with 
Chinese culture. The research survey held for 4 
weeks during March 2017, presenting gift vouchers 
worth NTD 50 to each participant. A total of 480 
surveys distributed, 468 responded at the rate of 97%. 
Subjects were in a ratio of 60.3% male and 39.7% 
female. Their age ratio is 13.5% age under 18 years, 
75.6% age from 19-22 years, 9.3% age from 23-28 
years and 9.3% are above 29 years. In terms of 
nationality we have 88.9% from Malaysia, 7.0% from 
Indonesia, 2.8% from Myanmar, and 1.3% from 
Thailand, Brunei and Vietnam. 
 
3.3 Confirmatory factor analysis  
The confirmatory factor analysis was performed to 
examine the representativeness of the dimensions 
with their respective scales. The composite reliability 
(CR) was formulated to measure all of the variables 
and indicated the internal consistency of the 
composition; a higher reliability implied greater 
internal consistency among the scales, and .70 was 
the threshold for reliability. Table I lists the 
respective composite reliability values, all of which 
were between .60 and .90. Thus, the internal 
consistency in each dimension was ideal. The average 

variance extracted (AVE) showed the variation 
explained by the latent variables for each measured 
scale. 

Table 1 THE RESULTS OF MEASUREMENT MODEL 

 
 
3.4 The goodness-of-fit indexes for the 
hypothesized measurement model  
The goodness-of-fit indexes for the hypothesized 
measurement model are summarised in Table II. 
Here, we report eight fit indexes showing acceptable 
model fit: (a) the χ2 statistic; (b) the d.f. value; (c) the 
p value; (d) the division of χ2 by the degree of 
freedom (χ2/d.f.) with result of more than 3, 
examined by the value of Bollen-Stine Distributions 
indicating acceptable fit (as shown in TABLE III and 
Fig.2); (e) RMSEA, with values of less than 0.1 
indicating acceptable fit; (f) GFI, with values of 
greater than 0.9 indicating acceptable fit; (g) AGFI, 
the values of greater than 0.9 indicating acceptable 
fit; and (h) CFI, with value of greater than 0.9 
indicating acceptable fit. 
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Table 2 GOODNESS-OF-FIT INDEXES FOR THE 
HYPOTHESIZED MEASUREMENT MODEL 

 
Figure 2: Bollen-Stine Distributions 

 
3.5 Structure model  
Our analysis showed that lifestyle presented a 
positive significant effect on cultural activity 
preference (β=0.15, p<0.05) (as shown in Fig. 3), 
which supported H1. The path of aesthetic literacy 
had positive significant effect on cultural activity 
preference, which supported H3 (β=0.67, p<0.001). 
However, the path of participation motivation did not 
have a significant effect on cultural activity 
preference (β= 0.04, p>0.05), which does not support 
H2 (As shown in TABLE IV). 
Table 3 BOLLEN-STINE P CORRECTION INDEXES (N=468) 

 

 
Figure 3: Path analysis of the research model 

 
Table 4 A Path Analysis of Structure Model 

 
 
CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
The research evaluated that lifestyle and aesthetic 
literacy have positive significant effect on the cultural 
activity preference, however not the participation 
motivation. The result is consistent with the research 
of Stodolsk (2000) and Turner (1969). We inferred 
that the overseas Chinese students have diverse level 
of understanding the cultural activity in Taiwan, 
which might be reasoned from gaining knowledge 
and understanding from information in the mass 
media, internet and other related media, in their 
native and studying environment. Hence, the cultural 
activity preference of the overseas Chinese students is 
proportional to their level of understanding derived 
from their lifestyles.  
Moreover, the higher the aesthetic literacy of the 
overseas Chinese student, the higher their cultural 
activity preference, and this research result is 
consistent with the consumer-related research (Homa 
et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2016; Liang, 2012; Styvén, 
2010; Yeh, 2013). With comparison to the locals, this 
research had further inferred that some of the 
overseas Chinese students needs to acquire specific 
aesthetic literacy, e.g.: linguistic ability, the ability to 
appreciate drama, music, visual art, etc., during their 
participation in the cultural activity, e.g.: music 
concert, drama, etc. Hence, the cultural activity 
preference of the overseas Chinese students is 
proportional to their specific aesthetic literacy.  
Lastly, the participation motivation does not 
evidently affect the cultural activity preference, 
which is inconsistent with the researchers’ results 
(Chang et al., 2015; Barza & Memari, 2014; Liang, 
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2012; Nicolau & Mas, 2006). In this research we 
claimed that motivation incurred from individual and 
social environment might not be the essential 
influence. This might be reasoned by their motivation 
in socialising and learning in the new environment 
that is generally higher due to their initial intention of 
studying in Taiwan. However, besides considerations 
of motivation from individual and social 
environment, there shall be motivation influenced by 
their personal physical and mental levels, which shall 
be further discussed in the future.  
The subjective scope of this research aimed only to 
the official overseas Chinese students studying in 
universities of Taiwan certified by the nation’s 
Ministry of Education. The surveyed students acquire 
the Chinese linguistic ability to read and 
communicate. Hence, if research aimed at the 
foreigner students from other regions might lead to a 
different research result. Besides, the cultural activity 
discussed in this research is categorised by the 
Ministry of Culture in Taiwan, as the basic reference 
to the survey carried out. Hence, adjustment on the 
foundation of research is required for researches of 
the cultural activity of foreign countries. 
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